United States Senate

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

October 24, 2023

Jeffrey Sholey Chief Executive Officer YesCare Corporation 205 Powell Place, Suite 104 Brentwood, TN 37027 Yitzchok Lefkowitz, a/k/a Isaac Lefkowitz Sole Director Tehum Care Services, Inc. 205 Powell Place, Suite 104 Brentwood, TN 37027

Dear Mr. Sholey and Mr. Lefkowitz:

We are writing to strongly object to the attempt by Corizon Health, Inc. — and related companies, Tehum Care Services, Inc. and YesCare Corporation (together, "Corizon") — to manipulate bankruptcy law with the aim of skirting accountability for the harms that incarcerated individuals have endured under Corizon's care. We urge you to use the full financial capabilities of YesCare, Tehum, and any other entities as appropriate, to provide full relief for meritorious claims against Corizon by all incarcerated people, their families, former employees, and third-party medical providers — notwithstanding your attempts to circumvent these claims through the bankruptcy process. Moreover, we urge you to ensure that the numerous creditors with unfulfilled claims against Corizon (whether they have or have not filed a current lawsuit) are properly notified of the upcoming vote on the bankruptcy plan, and of any other upcoming proceedings, and granted all requisite due process regarding the Tehum bankruptcy filing.

Corizon has been recognized for many years as one of the largest providers of prison health care services in the country.¹ In that time, it has also been the repeat target of serious claims of malpractice and patient neglect.² In 2013, the American Civil Liberties Union reported that, in just the five preceding years, Corizon had been named as a defendant in 660 malpractice lawsuits brought by incarcerated people in their care or their families.³ That number has only grown since then.⁴ Incarcerated people and their families have brought claims regarding:

¹ Prison Legal News, "Neither Fines Nor Lawsuits Deter Corizon From Delivering Substandard Health Care," Matt Clarke, Mar. 30, 2020, <u>https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/news/2020/mar/3/neither-fines-nor-lawsuits-deter-corizon-delivering-substandard-health-care/</u>.

² *Id.*; Reuters, "Special Report: U.S. jails are outsourcing medical care – and the death toll is rising," Jason Szep, Oct. 26, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-jails-privatization-special-repor/special-report-u-s-jails-are-outsourcing-medical-care-and-the-death-toll-is-rising-idUSKBN27B1DH.</u>

³ American Civil Liberties Union, "Meet the Company Making \$1.4 Billion a Year off Sick Prisoners," Sarah Solon and Jesse Lava, Oct. 8. 2013, <u>https://www.aclu.org/news/smart-justice/meet-company-making-14-billion-year-sick-prisoners</u>.

⁴ Prison Legal News, "Neither Fines Nor Lawsuits Deter Corizon From Delivering Substandard Health Care," Matt Clarke, Mar. 30, 2020, <u>https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/news/2020/mar/3/neither-fines-nor-lawsuits-deter-corizon-delivering-substandard-health-care/</u>.

- Undertreatment of acute and chronic illness (such as the case of a father of four who died three days into a six-day sentence after Corizon providers ignored complaints of intense pain caused by an entirely treatable existing condition providers should have been aware of);⁵
- Lack of psychological care (such as a detention center housing 400 mentally ill patients which Corizon chose to staff with just a single psychiatrist);⁶
- Failure to adequately staff facilities (including at a facility in Oregon which Corizon left without a registered nurse for almost 20% of the time, though one was supposed to be on call at all times);⁷
- Refusal to prescribe appropriate medications (with one nurse alleging that she was explicitly asked "not to prescribe medications that [she] felt . . . were necessary");⁸
- Failure to rectify a culture of sexual abuse and misconduct (such as in the Rikers Island facility in New York, where two Corizon staffers were indicted on multiple charges of rape, sexual abuse, and related crimes);⁹ and
- Other glaring instances of neglect of patients under your care.¹⁰

As a result of Corizon's failures, many local agencies that hold contracts with Corizon have chosen not to renew those agreements.¹¹ New York's State Commission of Correction described Corizon's level of care as "so incompetent and inadequate as to shock the conscience."¹² Corizon lost so many contracts between 2015 and 2021 that the company's annual revenue declined by approximately \$900 million, or 60%.¹³

⁵ Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step." Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8.

⁶ Reuters, "Special Report: U.S. jails are outsourcing medical care – and the death toll is rising," Jason Szep, Oct. 26, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-jails-privatization-special-repor/special-report-u-s-jails-are-outsourcing-medical-care-and-the-death-toll-is-rising-idUSKBN27B1DH</u>.

⁷ The Oregonian, "Dying alone: A jail inmate's health spiraled for 7 days and no one stopped it," Rebecca Woolington, Apr. 10, 2016,

https://www.oregonlive.com/washingtoncounty/2016/04/dying_alone_a_jail_inmates_hea.html#incart_big-photo. ⁸ Reuters, "Special Report: U.S. jails are outsourcing medical care – and the death toll is rising," Jason Szep, Oct. 26, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-jails-privatization-special-report/special-report-u-s-jails-areoutsourcing-medical-care-and-the-death-toll-is-rising-idUSKBN27B1DH.

⁹ The Intercept, "In Harm's Way: Seeking Medical Care, Female Rikers Inmates Say They Faced Sexual Abuse," Erika Eichelberger, September 10, 2015, <u>https://theintercept.com/2015/09/10/female-rikers-inmates-medical-care-sexual-abuse-allegations/</u>.

¹⁰ *Id.*; Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8.

¹¹ Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8; Southern Poverty Law Center, "Profits vs. Prisoners: How the largest U.S. Prison Health Care Provider Puts Lives In Danger," Will Tucker, Oct. 27, 2016, https://www.splcenter.org/20161027/profits-vs-prisoners-how-largest-us-prison-health-care-provider-puts-lives-danger.

¹² The New York Times, "City to Pay \$5.75 Million Over Death of Mentally III Inmate at Riker's Island," Benjamin Weiser, September 27, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/28/nyregion/rikers-island-lawsuit-bradley-ballard.html</u>.

¹³ Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

As Corizon's debts and liabilities increased, the company was acquired by largely anonymous investors.¹⁴ Rather than facing victims and their families in court, Corizon attempted to shield itself by employing the so-called "Texas Two-Step,"¹⁵ a maneuver through which companies leverage bankruptcy proceedings to attempt to evade liability and, as characterized by Tehum Director Isaac Lefkowitz, "force plaintiffs into accepting lower settlements."¹⁶ Using a provision of Texas state law,¹⁷ companies have employed this infamous tactic to split into two or more entities (a process known as a "divisional merger"), allocating most or all of their healthy assets to one entity and moving all of their liabilities and debts into another.¹⁸ The liability-laden entity then files for bankruptcy, triggering an automatic stay of all proceedings against the debtor, a standard element of bankruptcy procedure. In this maneuver, however, the bankruptcy shell company then asks the court to extend the protection of the automatic stay to the non-bankrupt entity, sheltering that company's assets and freezing litigation.¹⁹ The Texas Two-Step is a distorted use of the U.S. bankruptcy system by corporations to evade mass tort liability.²⁰ Your company has taken this abusive strategy a step farther — using it not only to escape tort lawsuits, but also to avoid paying your bills for tens of millions of dollars' worth of goods and services provided to Corizon by hospitals, small businesses, and your own former employees.²¹

Corizon carried out this maneuver beginning in the spring of 2022, when it changed the incorporation of the company from Delaware to Texas on April 28 and executed a divisional merger just five days later.²² Corizon split its assets and liabilities among two new companies: (1) CHX TX, with the assets and revenue of Corizon, existing today under the name "YesCare"; and (2) Corizon, a shell company holding most of the original company's liabilities, which later changed its name to "Tehum Care Services" (Tehum).²³ On February 13, 2023, Tehum filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy protection, attempting to dispose of claims by victims and families as

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8.

¹⁴ Id.

¹⁵ Id.

¹⁷ Tex. Bus. Orgs. Code § 1.002 (55) (A) (2015).

¹⁸ Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8.

¹⁶ *Id.*; <u>Wall Street Journal</u>, "Prison Health Contractor Expands Texas Two-Step Bankruptcy Tactic," Andrew Scurria and Akiko Matsuda, Sept. 19, 2023, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/prison-health-contractor-expands-texas-two-step-bankruptcy-tactic-acac4928</u>.

¹⁹ *Id.*; Law360, "Tide May Be Turning on Texas Two-Step Bankruptcy Strategy," Matthew Spero and Alexandria Tomanelli, July 19, 2023, <u>https://www.law360.com/articles/1701203/tide-may-be-turning-on-texas-two-step-bankruptcy-strategy</u>.

²⁰ See U.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary, "Durbin, Senate and House Dems Object to Johnson & Johnson Bankruptcy Maneuver, Demand Answers," press release, Nov. 11, 2021,

https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/press/dem/releases/durbin-senate-and-house-dems-object-to-johnson-and-johnsonbankruptcy-maneuver-demand-answers.

²¹ Wall Street Journal, "Prison Health Contractor Expands Texas Two-Step Bankruptcy Tactic," Andrew Scurria and Akiko Matsuda, September 19, 2023, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/prison-health-contractor-expands-texas-two-step-bankruptcy-tactic-acac4928</u>.

²² Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8. ²³ Id.

well as contractual claims by former employees and contractors alleging failure by Corizon to satisfy their agreements.²⁴ The company's assurances of "corporate separateness" between YesCare and Tehum²⁵ are a transparent and unconvincing attempt to avoid adequately compensating victims. Indeed, this claim of separateness contradicts the company's own assertions in business proposals, as when it leverages Corizon's operating history to assert that YesCare, a one-year old company, has "40 years of experience as the leading provider of correctional healthcare."²⁶

Serious questions remain regarding YesCare and Tehum's current ownership. For example, YesCare says that it is managed by an entity called Geneva Consulting LLC.²⁷ But the terms of the management agreement between the two suggests that YesCare may in fact be owned by Geneva Consulting or its parent, the nursing home giant Genesis HealthCare Inc., which itself has faced scrutiny for its substandard operation of nursing homes.²⁸ Corizon's obfuscation of its ownership structure heightens our concern that the company is attempting to evade liability.

Reporting suggests that the largely unknown investors and associates that spearheaded the Texas Two-Step have engaged in questionable and unjust tactics, such as: (1) stonewalling during meetings with creditors; (2) diverting millions of Corizon dollars to other companies that the investors personally owned or were associated with, likely limiting funds available for victims; and (3) failing to substantively notify incarcerated individuals, along with agencies that contracted with Corizon, of the divisional merger or the bankruptcy filing.²⁹ This misuse of the bankruptcy system is unacceptable, and we are concerned that it may result in the denial of hundreds of claims stemming from the substandard care incarcerated people have received under Corizon's watch. These concerns have been exacerbated by the proposed global bankruptcy plan filed on September 29, 2023³⁰ and amended on October 17, 2023,³¹ which is, in the words of the U.S. Trustee, "patently unconfirmable" due to unexplained giveaways to Corizon affiliates and

²⁴ Id.; Notice of Designation as Complex Chapter 11 Bankruptcy Case, p. 1, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc, No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), Feb. 15, 2023,

https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/23900862302270000000004.

²⁵ See, e.g., Response in Opposition to Plaintiff's Motion, p. 24, William Kelly v. Corizon Health, Inc., No. 2:22-cv-10589-MAG-DRG (E.D. Mich.), Aug. 17, 2022, <u>https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/23919673/yescare-corp-and-chs-tx-incs-response.pdf</u>.

²⁶ Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8; YesCare Corp., "About YesCare," https://www.yescarecorp.com/about.

²⁷ Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8. ²⁸ *Id*.

²⁹ Id.; Brief for Public Justice as Amicus Curae, p. 19, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), Mar. 3, 2023, <u>https://www.publicjustice.net/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/0576-001.-05-17-2023-BRIEF-OF-AMICUS-CURIAE-IN-SUPPORT-OF-PRO-SE-LITIGANTS-REQUESTS-FOR-NOTICE-AND-O.pdf</u>.

³⁰ Joint Chapter 11 Plan, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), Sept. 29, 2023, https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008623092900000000004.

³¹ First Amended Joint Chapter 11 Plan, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), Oct. 17, 2023, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008623101600000000018</u>.

insufficient relief for victims.³² The plan and Corizon's tactics are further called into question given the secret romantic relationship between the judge mediating the plan negotiations and the attorney representing YesCare in the negotiations.³³

The bankruptcy system has many aims, but it was not designed to provide an avenue for companies to evade accountability for wrongdoing. Your company, however, is attempting to do just that, utilizing the "Texas Two-Step" to position yourselves to pay pennies on the dollar to claimants that deserve recompense for poor health outcomes and unpaid debts accrued under your watch.

In order to better inform our legislative efforts, and to protect and inform victims about Corizon's bankruptcy maneuver, we request that you provide answers to the following questions by November 8, 2023:

- 1. Please provide a full description of YesCare and Tehum's leadership and stakeholder structure, as well as the leadership and ownership of all of the entities' parent companies, and YesCare's latest corporate governance plan. In your response, please include the identities of each natural person that directly or indirectly holds an equity interest in Perigrove 1018 LLC and/or YesCare Holdings LLC, and the size of the membership interest(s) held by that natural person.
- 2. In a 2023 deposition, Tehum director Isaac Lefkowitz admitted to owning a stake in Perigrove, the private equity firm that took over Tehum. What role does Mr. Lefkowitz currently play within YesCare, Tehum, or any entities related to YesCare or Tehum?
- 3. How many claims against Corizon, Tehum, YesCare, or any affiliated entities were enjoined following Tehum's motion to extend and enforce the automatic stay? Please also provide:
 - a. The estimated number of claims that will be affected by Tehum's bankruptcy filing.
 - b. The number of claims related to each of the following categories and the aggregate settlement amount for each: medical malpractice, employment, and contract breach.
 - c. A list of all claims by creditors and the status of those claims.
- 4. Please provide a list of the entities and individuals that were involved in negotiating the global settlement filed September 29, 2023. In addition, please describe the role of Elizabeth Freeman in the negotiations, and list the individuals at YesCare and Tehum that were aware of Ms. Freeman's romantic relationship with Judge David Jones, who mediated the negotiations.
- 5. With regard to Corizon's use of the divisional merger process to separate its assets from its liabilities:
 - a. What was the rationale for determining which assets it would transfer or assign to Tehum and which it would shield from the reach of creditors through YesCare?

³³ Business Insider, "Lawsuit alleges undisclosed relationship involving federal judge that could cloud Corizon bankruptcy deal," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Oct. 15, 2023,

³² Objection of the United States Trustee to Joint Emergency Motion, p. 3, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), Oct. 13, 2023,

https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/23900862310130000000001.

- b. What was the total value of Corizon's assets at the time of the divisional merger?
- c. Please list all of the assets that were transferred to YesCare/CHS TX, Inc. and their cumulative value (excluding any liens on the assets).
- d. Please list all of the liabilities that were transferred to Corizon, later Tehum, and their cumulative value.
- 6. Please list all of the assets that were transferred to affiliated entities other than YesCare/CHS TX, Inc. between December 1, 2021 and the date of Tehum's bankruptcy filing.
- 7. What is the total value of YesCare's current assets?
- 8. What is the total value of Tehum's current assets? Please include a full accounting of any funding agreement, lump sum payment, or other revenue stream provided to Tehum following the divisional merger process.
- 9. Please describe in detail all actions taken to provide notice of Tehum's bankruptcy filing to known and potential creditors.

We look forward to your prompt response.

Sincerely,

Elizabeth Warren United States Senator

Richard J. Durbin United States Senator

United States Senator

Ron Wyden United States Senator

Mazie K. Hirono United States Senator

Richard Blumenthal United States Senator

mand Samlers

Bernard Sanders United States Senator

Welch

Peter Welch United States Senator

6.0

Cory A. Booker United States Senator

ELIZABETH WARREN MASSACHUSETTS

COMMITTEES: BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS ARMED SERVICES

FINANCE

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

United States Senate

UNITED STATES SENATE WASHINGTON, DC 20510–2105 P: 202–224–4543

2400 JFK FEDERAL BUILDING 15 NEW SUDBURY STREET BOSTON, MA 02203 P: 617–565–3170

> 1550 MAIN STREET SUITE 406 SPRINGFIELD, MA 01103 P: 413-788-2690

www.warren.senate.gov

January 31, 2024

Tara Twomey Director, Executive Office for United States Trustees U.S. Department of Justice 441 G Street, NW, Suite 6150 Washington, D.C. 20530

Kevin M. Epstein U.S. Trustee for the Southern and Western Districts of Texas Office of the United States Trustee 515 Rusk Street, Suite 3516 Houston, TX 77002

Dear Director Twomey and Mr. Epstein:

I am writing regarding the Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings of Tehum Care Services (Tehum), a company that was formerly part of the prison health care servicer Corizon Health (Corizon). Corizon has used the Texas Two-Step maneuver explicitly to evade its liabilities owed to its many creditors. On January 16, 2024, Corizon announced an agreement on a new bankruptcy plan that, if confirmed, will deny Corizon's creditors, including incarcerated individuals, adequate restitution for the company's serious harms.¹

I was encouraged to see the U.S. Trustee for the Southern District of Texas file an objection to the debtor's prior disclosure statement and bankruptcy plan.² The objection rightly challenged many troubling elements of the plan put forward, including:

- the expedited nature of the plan,³
- the improper relationship between the mediator of bankruptcy plan negotiations and the attorney representing YesCare Corporation (YesCare),⁴
- the lack of adequate justification for the plan (e.g., inadequate legal justification for thirdparty releases, reduction of claims),⁵
- the coercive third-party releases,⁶ and
- the gate-keeper and injunction provisions included in the plan, which shift jurisdiction of potential criminal complaints against YesCare and Tehum to bankruptcy court.⁷

¹ Joint Motion for Entry of an Order, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, pp. 19-21, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000004</u>.

² Objection of the United States Trustee to Joint Emergency Motion, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), October 13, 2023,

https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/23900862310130000000001.

³ *Id.*, pp. 4-5.

⁴ *Id.*, p. 5.

⁵ *Id.*, pp. 7-8.

⁶ *Id.*, pp. 10-11, 13-16.

⁷ *Id.*, pp. 10-13.

I thank you for your efforts thus far, and encourage you to continue to fulfill the mission of the U.S. Trustee's Office to promote the integrity of the bankruptcy system. To do so, I ask that you (1) promptly assess the merits of joining the motion for structured dismissal filed by the Tort Claimants' Committee (TCC);⁸ (2) oppose the new bankruptcy plan on the basis that it provides plainly insufficient recovery for victims and includes nonconsensual non-debtor releases (among other issues); and (3) continue to ensure victims are adequately represented and provided proper notice.

The U.S. Trustee Should Assess the Merits of Joining the TCC's Motion for Structured Dismissal of the Bankruptcy

On January 16, 2024, the TCC filed a motion to dismiss Corizon's bankruptcy as a bad-faith attempt to defraud creditors, many of whom faced serious injury or death due to Corizon's services.⁹ I encourage you to promptly review the motion and join it if you find the motion meritorious. The TCC's motion argues persuasively that bankruptcy is not the appropriate venue for dealing with Corizon's harms, and that the purpose of the bankruptcy is not to fairly compensate all creditors but to transfer value from victims to investors.¹⁰

Corizon has expressly used this bankruptcy to evade liability. On October 25, 2023, Senator Durbin and I, along with a number of our colleagues, wrote to YesCare and Tehum seeking information on the financial actions taken by Corizon leadership before filing for bankruptcy and expressing concern that Corizon knowingly has used the "Texas Two-Step" maneuver to attempt to evade the countless wrongful death, medical malpractice, and other tort claims against it — principally to the detriment of incarcerated creditors harmed by Corizon.¹¹ Indeed, evading liability appears to have been Corizon's goal from the moment it came under new ownership in December 2021.¹² Isaac Lefkowitz was an owner of the private equity firm that took over Corizon,¹³ and is reported to have mentioned the Texas Two-Step to Corizon's lawyers as a way to "force plaintiffs into accepting lower settlements."¹⁴

⁸ Motion for Structured Dismissal of Chapter 11 Case, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000005.</u>

⁹ *Id.*, pp. 2-3.

¹⁰ *Id.*, p. 2.

¹¹ Letter from Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues to Corizon Health Inc. (YesCare Corp. and Tehum Care Services, Inc.), October 24, 2023, <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/oversight/letters/senators-warren-durbin-lawmakers-call-on-corizon-health-inc-to-answer-for-abuse-of-bankruptcy-system-evasion-of-liability-after-years-of-corporate-wrongdoing.</u>

¹² Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, August 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8.

¹³ Letter from Tehum Care Services, Inc. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues, November 15, 2023, p. 7,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20Tehum%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%20 %5bRedacted%5d.pdf.

¹⁴ Wall Street Journal, "Prison Health Contractor Expands Texas Two-Step Bankruptcy Tactic," Andrew Scurria and Akiko Matsuda, September 19, 2023, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/prison-health-contractor-expands-texas-two-step-bankruptcy-tactic-acac4928</u>.

Facing mounting debts and liabilities stemming from inadequate provisions of health care services and mismanagement, Corizon reincorporated the company from Delaware to Texas on April 28, 2022 and executed a divisional merger just five days later, splitting assets and liabilities between two new companies: (1) CHX TX, with the assets and revenue of Corizon, existing today under the name "YesCare"; and (2) Corizon, a shell company holding most of the original company's liabilities, later becoming "Tehum."¹⁵ Unsurprisingly, the limited assets transferred to Tehum "proved insufficient for [the company] to satisfy its liabilities," and Tehum filed for bankruptcy less than one year later, on February 13, 2023.¹⁶

Between Lefkowitz's takeover of Corizon and the bankruptcy filing, Corizon ensured Tehum kept all of Corizon's lawsuits, claims, liabilities, costs, expenses, and losses arising prior to, at, or after the date of the two-step — including liabilities related to any lawsuits in connection to the two-step or any settlement, as well as debts owed to any vendor or service provider.¹⁷ Meanwhile, YesCare received the company's assets, including: almost all of the cash in Corizon's bank accounts; all of Corizon's real estate assets, leases, equipment, and inventory; all of Corizon's insurance policies under which Corizon may be entitled to rights or benefits; all assets from employee benefit plans and \$17.5 million in cash collateral for worker compensation programs; and all of Corizon's trademarks and other intellectual property (among other assets).¹⁸ In sum, more than \$170 million went to YesCare,¹⁹ and at least \$30 million went to entities affiliated with Lefkowitz's private equity firm (including M2 LoanCo and Geneva Consulting).²⁰ All in all, Corizon transferred at least \$200 million to YesCare and to entities affiliated with its private equity owner prior to declaring bankruptcy.²¹

¹⁵ Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, August 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8. ¹⁶ Letter from Tehum Care Services, Inc. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues, November 15, 2023, pp. 5-6,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20Tehum%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%20 %5bRedacted%5d.pdf.

¹⁷ *Id.*, pp. 12-13.

¹⁸ Letter from YesCare Corp. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues, November 15, 2023, pp. 6-7,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20YesCare%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%2 0%5bRedacted%5d.pdf.

¹⁹ USA Today, "A prison medical company faced lawsuits from incarcerated people. Then it went 'bankrupt," Beth Schwartzapfel, September 19, 2023, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/09/19/corizon-yescare-private-prison-healthcare-bankruptcy/70892593007/</u>.

²⁰ Letter from Tehum Care Services, Inc. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues, November 15, 2023, p.13,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20Tehum%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%20%5bRedacted%5d.pdf.

²¹ USA Today, "A prison medical company faced lawsuits from incarcerated people. Then it went 'bankrupt," Beth Schwartzapfel, September 19, 2023, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/09/19/corizon-yescare-private-prison-healthcare-bankruptcy/70892593007/;</u> Letter from Tehum Care Services, Inc. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues, November 15, 2023, p. 13,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20Tehum%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%20 %5bRedacted%5d.pdf.

Federal bankruptcy law states that a bankruptcy trustee may avoid any transfer of an interest of the debtor in property that was made within two years before the date of the filing of the bankruptcy petition if the debtor (a) made such transfer with intent to hinder, delay, or defraud potential creditors, or (b) "received less than a reasonably equivalent value in exchange for such transfer or obligation" and met one or more other characteristics.²² State law additionally provides a mechanism to challenge fraudulent transfers made within four years of the bankruptcy filing.²³ The transfers from Corizon to YesCare and other entities, which Corizon appears to have used to shield assets from victims' reach, warrant serious examination under 11 U.S.C. 548 and other fraudulent transfer provisions.

In addition, key details about Corizon's assets and corporate ownership have never been disclosed. As noted above, in October 2023, Senator Durbin and I wrote to Tehum and YesCare seeking information about the bankruptcy and about the companies' structure and ownership.²⁴ The companies' responses failed to answer key questions about the bankruptcy.²⁵

I encourage you to work to uncover the key facts needed to understand the bankruptcy filing. For example, the identity of other investors in the private equity firm that acquired Corizon in December 2021 is still not publicly known, as is whether they or their affiliated companies received assets prior to the bankruptcy filing.²⁶ Also unknown is the ownership structure of YesCare, which YesCare inexplicably claims is unknown even to the company itself.²⁷ This is concerning given YesCare's involvement in negotiating Tehum's bankruptcy plan, which includes generous releases of YesCare from liability.²⁸ If Tehum's owner, Mr. Lefkowitz, is also a partial or full owner of YesCare, his dual ownership of both Corizon's bankrupt and financially healthy

²² 11 U.S.C. 548.

²³ Tex. Bus. & Comm. Code 24.005; Tex. Bus. & Comm. Code 24.010.

²⁴ Letter from Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues to Corizon Health Inc. (YesCare Corp. and Tehum Care Services, Inc.), October 24, 2023, https://www.warren.senate.gov/oversight/letters/senators-warrendurbin-lawmakers-call-on-corizon-health-inc-to-answer-for-abuse-of-bankruptcy-system-evasion-of-liability-afteryears-of-corporate-wrongdoing.²⁵ Letter from Tehum Care Services, Inc. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues,

November 15, 2023,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20Tehum%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%20 <u>%5bRedacted%5d.pdf;</u> Letter from YesCare Corp. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues, November 15, 2023,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20YesCare%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%2 0%5bRedacted%5d.pdf.

²⁶ Letter from Tehum Care Services, Inc. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues, November 15, 2023, p. 7,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20Tehum%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%20 %5bRedacted%5d.pdf.

²⁷ Letter from YesCare Corp. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues, November 15, 2023, p. 3,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20YesCare%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%2 0%5bRedacted%5d.pdf.

²⁸ Audio Recording from Status Conference, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), December 18, 2023, https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/23900862312180000000002; Joint Motion for Entry of an Order, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, Exhibit 1, pp. 4-5, https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000004.

halves bolster the case that the companies are not in fact distinct and that Tehum "is a legal fiction created to perpetrate an obvious fraud."²⁹

The companies' ownership structures are significantly related to the question of whether Tehum fraudulently transferred assets to YesCare and whether the company should be in bankruptcy at all. Tehum has alleged the company is in financial distress, even while there are indications that YesCare and Tehum are under common ownership: the holding companies that own YesCare and Tehum share the same business address, and Mr. Lefkowitz and other individuals have held significant positions or otherwise been affiliated with both companies.³⁰ Further, YesCare has claimed Corizon's operating history to assert to prospective clients that YesCare, a company formed less than two years ago, has "40 years of experience as the leading provider of correctional healthcare."³¹ As I wrote to Tehum and YesCare,³² the assurances of "corporate separateness" between YesCare and Tehum³³ are a plainly unconvincing attempt to shelter assets and avoid adequately compensating victims. Even a federal judge in the Eastern District of Michigan has found that YesCare's subsidiary "CHS TX is a mere continuation of pre-division Corizon Evidently, CHS TX picked up right where Corizon left off. Indeed, CHS TX holds itself out to clients as Corizon's successor."³⁴

Corizon's bankruptcy is premised on the fact that it does not have sufficient resources to pay victims and other creditors. The links between Corizon and YesCare accentuate questions about whether the company should even be in bankruptcy proceedings, and further highlight the insufficiency of the bankruptcy plan's proposed offer to victims.

From the time Corizon executed its division merger to today, this bankruptcy plan has served no legitimate reorganizational purpose. By design, Tehum will not return to being a prison health care provider and will not be able to give victims the restitution they deserve. As argued in the TCC's motion for structured dismissal, victims' most direct path to meaningful recovery is through the tort system, after dismissal of this bankruptcy case.³⁵ That way, victims would be able to "assert"

²⁹ Motion for Structured Dismissal of Chapter 11 Case, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, p. 2, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000005</u>.

³⁰ Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8.

³¹ Business Insider, "Hidden investors took over Corizon Health, a leading prison healthcare company. Then they deployed the Texas Two-Step," Nicole Einbinder and Dakin Campbell, Aug. 21, 2023,

https://www.businessinsider.com/corizon-health-bankruptcy-yescare-texas-two-step-law-2023-8; YesCare Corp., "About YesCare," https://www.yescarecorp.com/about.

³² Letter from Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues to Corizon Health Inc. (YesCare Corp. and Tehum Care Services, Inc.), October 24, 2023, p. 4, <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/oversight/letters/senators-warren-durbin-lawmakers-call-on-corizon-health-inc-to-answer-for-abuse-of-bankruptcy-system-evasion-of-liability-after-years-of-corporate-wrongdoing.</u>

³³ Response in Opposition to Plaintiff's Motion, Kelly v. Corizon Health, Inc., No. 2:22-cv-10589-MAG-DRG, 2022 WL 16575763 (E.D. Mich.), August 17, 2022, p. 24, <u>https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/23919673/yescare-corp-and-chs-tx-incs-response.pdf</u>.

³⁴ Kelly v. Corizon Health Inc., No. 2:22-cv-10589, 2022 WL 16575763 (E.D. Mich.), November 1, 2022, p. *13, https://1.next.westlaw.com/Document/I9ae768f05a9411edbf39cf32a4dcbebd/View/FullText.html.

³⁵ Motion for Structured Dismissal of Chapter 11 Case, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, pp. 23-26, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000005</u>.

claims against governmental entities and other parties who are co-liable with [Tehum and YesCare]."³⁶ The U.S. Trustee should carefully consider the merits of the TCC's motion for structured dismissal and support it if it agrees with the conclusions presented. YesCare and Mr. Lefkowitz do not deserve to reap the benefits of bankruptcy — including the "litigation holiday," — without actually filing for bankruptcy.³⁷ They must "return[] to the tort system [and] face[] the reality of litigation."³⁸

The U.S. Trustee Should Challenge Any Plan that Includes Insufficient Recovery for Victims and Nonconsensual Non-Debtor Releases

The new plan provides plainly insufficient recovery for victims

The initial bankruptcy plan, mediated by Texas-based bankruptcy judge David Jones, proposed that YesCare and its backers pay a paltry \$37 million to individuals and entities with claims against Corizon.³⁹ After Judge Jones resigned from his position following the exposure of his secret relationship with an attorney for YesCare, the parties agreed to restart the mediation and renegotiate the plan.⁴⁰ According to a motion filed under Rule 9019, this mediation has resulted in a new plan that would provide \$54 million to victims, state agencies, and other creditors.⁴¹ This number remains plainly insufficient to satisfy the thousands of debts against the company. Tehum currently owes \$82 million to more than 1,000 creditors, and hundreds of victims seek more than \$775 million in claims for alleged personal injury and wrongful death claims.⁴²

The plan ensures that no creditor — whether a state agency, private company, or family member of a loved one who died in Corizon's care — would receive the full amount it is owed. Further, \$54 million is a small fraction of the at least \$200 million that Corizon transferred to YesCare and to entities affiliated with its private equity owner prior to declaring bankruptcy.⁴³

The new plan contains unlawful nonconsensual non-debtor releases

³⁶ *Id*, p. 26.

³⁷ *Id.*, p. 23.

³⁸ *Id.*, p. 9.

³⁹ Reuters, "Prison healthcare company restarts mediation after bankruptcy judge Jones quits," Dietrich Knauth, November 14, 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/prison-healthcare-company-restarts-mediation-after-bankruptcy-judge-jones-quits-2023-11-15/.</u>

 $[\]overline{^{40}}$ Id.

⁴¹ Joint Motion for Entry of an Order, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, p. 3, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000004</u>.

⁴² USA Today, "A prison medical company faced lawsuits from incarcerated people. Then it went 'bankrupt,'" Beth Schwartzapfel, September 19, 2023, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/09/19/corizon-yescare-private-prison-healthcare-bankruptcy/70892593007/;</u> Motion for Structured Dismissal of Chapter 11 Case, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, p. 20, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000005</u>.

⁴³ USA Today, "A prison medical company faced lawsuits from incarcerated people. Then it went 'bankrupt," Beth Schwartzapfel, September 19, 2023, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/09/19/corizon-yescare-private-prison-healthcare-bankruptcy/70892593007/;</u> Letter from Tehum Care Services, Inc. to Senator Elizabeth Warren, Senator Dick Durbin, and colleagues, November 15, 2023, p. 13,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.15%20Tehum%20Response%20to%20Senate%20Letter%20 %5bRedacted%5d.pdf.

The new plan retains a coercive provision that pushes victims — including families of individuals who died in Corizon's care — to release from liability not just Corizon/Tehum but also several individuals and entities not party to the bankruptcy, including YesCare and Mr. Lefkowitz, in exchange for a small fraction of what they are owed.⁴⁴ The plan states that, in exchange for the \$54 million collective payout, creditors would have to release from liability not only Tehum but also YesCare, M2 LoanCo, Geneva Consulting, and "certain related entities, directors, and employees," including Mr. Lefkowitz.⁴⁵ This does not afford creditors the opportunity to provide the "unambiguous and freely-given consent" required for provisions releasing non-debtors of liability.⁴⁶ As you noted in your earlier objection, this option to accept limited funds in exchange for sacrificing claims that could lead to true recovery is "no real choice, particularly in the context of the vulnerable creditor body in this case."⁴⁷

Further, the broad releases of YesCare, Mr. Lefkowitz, and other non-debtor third parties from future liability likely violate bankruptcy law and Fifth Circuit precedent as nonconsensual non-debtor releases. As noted in the U.S. Trustee's objections to the September 2023 plan, which appears to contain non-debtor releases that are substantially similar to those in the January 2024 plan, "a bankruptcy court may not confirm a plan that provides non-consensual non-debtor releases."⁴⁸ By depriving victims and other creditors of a meaningful choice, YesCare and Mr. Lefkowitz are attempting to unlawfully shield themselves from liability and keep victims from exercising their legal rights. As a result of this and other harmful provisions, the U.S. Trustee concluded that the September 2023 plan was "patently unconfirmable" and must be rejected.⁴⁹ This recognition by the U.S. Trustee is consistent with the Trustee Program's efforts to fight similar nonconsensual non-debtor provisions in the Purdue Pharma bankruptcy plan.⁵⁰ Based on the details of the plan shared in the Joint Motion filed on January 16, 2024,⁵¹ the new plan remains patently unconfirmable.

I was encouraged by your acknowledgment that the September 2023 plan was "patently unconfirmable" due in part to its attempt to coerce victims into accepting a minor one-time payment in exchange for signing away their legal rights.⁵² The new plan's non-debtor releases

https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/23900862310130000000001.

 ⁴⁴ Joint Motion for Entry of an Order, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, Exhibit 1, pp. 4-5, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/23900862401160000000004</u>.
⁴⁵ Joint Motion for Entry of an Order, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, pp. 3, 8-10, and 21.

⁴⁶ Objection of the United States Trustee to Joint Emergency Motion, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), October 13, 2023, p. 13,

https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/23900862310130000000001.

⁴⁷ *Id.*, p. 14.

⁴⁸ *Id.*

⁴⁹ *Id.*, pp. 10-11.

⁵⁰ CBS News, "Purdue Pharma bankruptcy plan that shields Sackler family faces Supreme Court arguments," Melissa Quinn, December 4, 2023, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/purdue-pharma-bankruptcy-supreme-court/</u>.

⁵¹ Joint Motion for Entry of an Order, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000004</u>.

⁵² Objection of the United States Trustee to Joint Emergency Motion, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), October 13, 2023, p. 3,

raise the same concerns.⁵³ I urge you to continue challenging these issues until they are completely resolved.

The U.S. Trustee Should Ensure Victims Are Adequately Represented & Given Sufficient Notice

The U.S. Trustee has been instrumental in this bankruptcy in protecting the rights of underresourced victims and their families, including individuals currently incarcerated. In November 2023, you announced the formation of a six-member tort claimants' committee to ensure victims' interests are adequately represented.⁵⁴ This was a necessary step: the UCC's support for the deeply flawed initial bankruptcy plan has cast doubt on whether the UCC is adequately representing the interests of victims. The tort committee's motion requests the dismissal of Corizon's bankruptcy on the grounds that the bankruptcy was "a fraud from its inception,"⁵⁵ noting that victims "will recover substantially more in the tort system than YesCare . . . would ever contribute to this case."⁵⁶ It appears, therefore, that the tort committee is off to a promising start powerfully representing the victims of Corizon's alleged wrongdoing. I am optimistic about the tort committee's formation, but urge that you to remain vigilant to make sure victims' interests are properly represented. As the U.S. Trustee has observed,⁵⁷ incarcerated individuals without legal representation are inordinately vulnerable in these proceedings already — they lack access to upto-date information on the bankruptcy and face unique barriers in participating in the proceedings. Should a settlement eventually be reached, I hope you continue to advocate that information disseminated to creditors be in language that is easy to understand.⁵⁸

Relatedly, I encourage you to join the TCC in pushing for adequate notice to be provided to creditors, particularly vulnerable incarcerated creditors. The lack of sufficient notice (whether actual or constructive) exacerbates the existing issues with the proposed bankruptcy plan.

The U.S. Trustee is in a Unique Position to Safeguard the Bankruptcy System from Abuse

Americans rely on the U.S. Trustee Program to "promote the integrity and efficiency of the bankruptcy system for the benefit of *all* stakeholders."⁵⁹ The Trustee Program has the responsibility and power to view the bankruptcy system as a whole, assess systemic trends, and take forceful action in the interest of justice. Rarely is such action more important than when

⁵³ Joint Motion for Entry of an Order, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, Exhibit 1, pp. 5-6, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000004</u>.

⁵⁴ Bloomberg Law, "Prisoner Plaintiffs Get Committee in Medical Provider Bankruptcy," Alex Wolf, November 21, 2023, <u>https://news.bloomberglaw.com/bankruptcy-law/prisoner-plaintiffs-get-committee-in-medical-provider-bankruptcy</u>.

 ⁵⁵ Motion for Structured Dismissal of Chapter 11 Case, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, p. 35, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000005</u>.
⁵⁶ Id., p. 47.

⁵⁷ Objection of the United States Trustee to Joint Emergency Motion, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), Sept. 29, 2023, pp. 2 and 5,

https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008623101300000000001.

⁵⁸ *Id.*, p. 10.

⁵⁹ U.S. Department of Justice, "Executive Office for United States Trustees," <u>https://www.justice.gov/doj/executive-office-united-states-trustees</u> (emphasis added).

powerful corporations with well-resourced backers try to corrupt the bankruptcy process to deprive thousands of victims of the ability to achieve justice.

As the tort committee noted, "[t]his case gives bankruptcy a bad name."⁶⁰ I have no doubt that other corporations are watching to see whether Corizon and its allies will be able to successfully deploy the Texas Two-Step to shield their assets from the myriad legitimate claims they face. The U.S. Trustee's actions, together with those of the bankruptcy judge, are of crucial importance not just for this case but also for the future of the bankruptcy system. For these reasons, and as detailed above, I urge you to (1) promptly assess the merits of joining the motion for structured dismissal filed by the TCC; (2) oppose the new bankruptcy plan on the basis that it provides plainly insufficient recovery for victims and includes nonconsensual non-debtor releases; and (3) continue to ensure victims are adequately represented and provided proper notice.

In addition, to assist my office's oversight of Tehum's Chapter 11 bankruptcy, please answer the following questions by February 14, 2024:

- 1. How does the U.S. Trustee plan to monitor whether the UCC or tort committee is adequately representing the interests of incarcerated victims?
 - a. Given Tehum's looming administrative insolvency and restrictions on the debtorin-possession loan,⁶¹ are there sufficient funds to pay the fees of TCC professionals?
- 2. Does the U.S. Trustee plan to challenge the new bankruptcy plan, consistent with its position against nonconsensual non-debtor releases?⁶²
 - a. If the U.S. Trustee does challenge the plan and the plan is nevertheless approved, does the U.S. Trustee plan to appeal that decision?
- 3. What actions will the U.S. Trustee take to determine the full ownership of Tehum and YesCare?
 - a. What actions will the U.S. Trustee take to ascertain the role of Isaac Lefkowitz in the ownership of Tehum and YesCare?
- 4. If information about Tehum and YesCare's ownership continues to cast doubts upon claims of corporate separateness between Tehum and YesCare, under what circumstances would the U.S. Trustee move to:
 - a. Dismiss Tehum's bankruptcy filing?
 - b. Challenge the pre-bankruptcy transfers of funds from Tehum/Corizon to YesCare and other entities as fraudulent?
- 5. What actions will the U.S. Trustee take to determine Corizon's value at the time of the divisional merger?

124tsUnitedStates.pdf.

⁶⁰ Motion for Structured Dismissal of Chapter 11 Case, In re Tehum Care Services, Inc., No. 23-90086 (CML) (Bankr. S.D. Tex.), January 16, 2024, p. 2, <u>https://www.kccllc.net/tehum/document/239008624011600000000005</u>.

⁶¹ *Id.*, pp. 17 ("Without the DIP loan, there is no funding for this case and no funding to pay professional fees"), 18 ("The DIP loan denies funding for any committee or estate party that challenges any of the prepetition transfers"), and 33 ("The Debtor has no means to generate positive cash flow and is now facing administrative insolvency").

⁶² See, e.g., Brief for the Petitioner, Harrington v. Purdue Pharma L.P., No. 23-124 (U.S.), September 20, 2023, pp. 19-48, <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/23/23-124/280102/20230920205320537_23-</u>

Thank you for your ongoing oversight of Corizon's bankruptcy on behalf of the public. I urge you to continue to closely scrutinize the developments in this case.

Sincerely,

licabeth

Elizabeth Warren United States Senator